LVSG – Sub-Group looking at Children’s Issues

Notes from the Sub-Group Meeting 19th September 2006
1.0 Attendees

Susan Wright – Development Officer – Inclusion RNIB

Mary Bairstow – Low Vision Implementation Officer

Rasmeet Chadha – Dep. Head Opt. at Oxford Eye Hospital

Megan Barley – Treasurer VIEW 

Professor Alistair Fielder – Paediatric Ophthalmologist and LOOK
Evelyn Westwood –Teacher of Visually Impaired Children
Mary Guest - Principal Research Officer Usher, Sense
Kay Wrench – Secretary View

 [Mary Bairstow notes, after the meeting, that she is still not sure what title to use for some of the members. Please make amendments as required]

Apologies

Liz Hopkins – Parent and member Lincolnshire LVSC
Judy Sanderson - Dep. Head of Physical & Sensory Support, Surrey

Chris Kersey – Senior Orthoptist, Sheffield Low Vision Services

Mike Brace – Director Vision 2020

Mike Duxley – Head of Children and Family Services NBCS
Wendy Sainsbury – Family Services Manager NBCS 
3.0 Agreeing the notes

These were agreed as an accurate record

4.0 Matters arising 

4.1 National Update - LV Steering and Consultative Forum 
Mary gave an update for the group. She explained that she is still in post and doing the same job but now employed by Vision 2020uk and managed directly by Mike Brace. She noted that the LV Steering group has a clear business plan and is keen to see how LVSCs can effect change. She also explained that the LVSG will continue to meet on a regular basis but that the Low Vision Consultative Forum will no longer be meeting. 

Reporting back on the progress of the bids - Mary advised the group that Mike Brace had recently met with a representative from the Big Lottery regarding the application to extend the project.

Mike Brace reported that after the meeting he was fairly confident that the bid would be submitted to the next round. The LVSG will hear if this is the case in November and a submission will then need to be made before April 2007.

4.11 LVSCs and Children’s sub groups

Mary explained that there are now 75 LVSCs with another 2 or 3 about to be created. She also noted that there are now at least 3 new sub-groups (Sheffield, Leeds and Dorset) specifically created to look at Children’s issues.

Rasmeet Chadha reported that Oxford have just recently established a new sub-group.

The role of these groups in relation to the local LVSCs was considered. It appears that most are operating as sub-groups of the LVSC.

Mary noted how useful it had been to link up LVSCs wishing to look at Children’s services. She suggested creating a distribution group to link up these groups with groups beginning to concentrate on Children’s issues.

Action: Mary to create a distribution list

4.2 · Specialist equipment

Mary reported that she had had some discussion with Jenny Gray (who is a lead player in developing children’s services in Wales). In Wales they have already pursued the issue of child specific devices. (Mary and Rasmeet noted that they had had a look a special kit of optical aids and had been impressed.)

Jenny was unable to attend this meeting but would be invited to a future meeting.

Mary reminded the group that the issue had arisen at a previous meeting and the discussion had been about optical devices. Liz Hopkins clarified this by explaining that she had been informed that it was unlikely that child specific devices would be developed as the small numbers of visually impaired children did not warrant the costs in product development and production. 

Mike Duxley raised the issue of the integration of devices into everyday use. He noted that this was one of the issues he had pursued in his previous role (when looking at accessible mobile technology). He suggested that the right equipment could be developed to be desirable to all ages. 

Action: Mary to arrange to discuss this further with Jenny and hopefully invite Jenny to talk about the Welsh approach at the next meeting.

4.3 Auditing the Children’s Charter

Mary reminded the group that there had been a fair amount of work via e-mail and that a final version of the audit questionnaire was ready to go out to LVSCs. She noted how valuable Mary Boulton (Oxford Brookes University) had been in working on this. 

The issue of dissemination through LVSCs was discussed. Mary wondered how to engage with the LVSCs in ensuring that the questionnaire was completed. She wondered whether some LVSCs had actually raised the issue of the Charter through the LVSCs. Liz agreed with these concerns noting that at both the LVSCs she has been involved with the Charter had not been discussed as a result of it been circulated from the LVS Group. Megan Barley also noted that although her LVSC had discussed the charter the Chair had not raised it. Mike wonder if the apparent lack of dissemination reflects the ‘adult focused’ nature of the LVSCs. 

After some discussion it was agreed that the LVSCs should be asked to nominate a key person to lead on this and future child specific issues.

Action: Mary to ask LVSCs to nominate a lead

Mary also raised the issue about the analysis of the responses. Alistair Fielder agreed to help follow this up.

Action: Mary to discuss this with Alistair

4.4  VI Scotland and the Viskids Initiative

Mike B explained that the system that is proposed is one of notification for all children in England who are visually impaired. The aim will be to link all parents to a database whereby they can access a whole range of organisations who can offer support.

Mike B also noted that this operates in Scotland – facilitated by Edinburgh University. It is thought that between 85-90% of children in Scotland are held on the database. 

A bid had been made for Section 64 funding to develop this in England but had not been successful.  Further discussions had taken place to secure the project. It was noted that John Ravenscroft (the lead) was attending the Vision 2020 Children and Young People’s  (CYPVI) meeting immediately after this meeting and more information might be known then.

A question was asked about the availability of additional information about the project – including a business plan. Mike B informed members that this had gone out to the CYPVI group and agreed to re-send information to the Low Vision sub.

Action: Mike B to make the business plan available to the sub group.

4.5 ADSS Representative

This was inadvertently missed at the meeting.

Mary has not been able to pursue this any further but will continue to pursue this

4.6 Paediatric Ophthalmologists

Mary reported that this had first been raised at the previous meeting and the (small) number of attendees had simply listed all the paediatric ophthalmologists they were aware of.

Alistair questioned the reason for producing such a list. He expressed some concern about LVSCs that were not able to identify a local contact. 

Liz Hopkins said that she thought that this information should be made available to parents locally. She noted that the Department of Health ‘ Choice’ agenda should enable parents to choose an appropriate consultant but that they might not have information available to them.

The meeting recognised that the issue is about how to help parents to make choices. One issue seemed to be that GP’s are not aware of the issues and about local specialities. 

Rasmeet noted that in Oxford the LVSC had produced a guide for LVSCs but that this had focused on adult services.

Megan Barley explained that in Manchester all the local specialist education services had met with the consultants and drafted a template to help smooth communication issues locally.

The group considered how they could best help LVSCs tackle this issue. Mike B expressed concern about circulating a nation-wide list without local information, as the aim was not to send parents searching out consultants across England.

Alistair thought that if we were to help provide information on a local basis it would also be useful to have a list of local specialist teachers.

It was agreed, therefore, to look specifically at what materials might actually help LVSCs. A copy of the Manchester template and the Oxford leaflet would be circulated to the group – with a view to this group producing an example template to aid communication locally. 

In addition Mary agreed to pursue the issue of lists of specialist teachers and ophthalmologists.

Action: Rasmeet and Megan to supply the appropriate documents and Mary to circulate. Mary to contact Mike Clarke (Royal College of Ophthalmologists) and work with Sue Wright (RNIB) to secure a list of specialist teachers. 

Evelyn Westwood noted how important templates and materials are for the LVSCs in stimulating and focusing the group on local issues.

5.0 Feedback from the Conference 

Mary gave her impression of the feedback and reviewed the notes recorded in the discussion groups. She reported that two of the main issues had been the need for national standards and also the issue of a ‘key-worker’ or co-ordinator. Mary noted that the key-worker issue would be discussed in the next agenda item.

Kay Wrench felt that it was important that the momentum was kept going after the Conference. Several people noted the value of getting people together from all sorts of backgrounds – in particular the ‘bring a friend’ initiative had been very successful.

Kay noted that one disappointment was that there had not really been enough room for debate. Megan added how useful the Vision 2020 Conference is in terms of meeting people and making new contacts. 

A follow up conference was generally thought to be a good idea and Kay wondered whether the next conference should focus on 

‘controversial issues’. 

Various issues were discussed including

· Local organisation of services

· Access to services

· What is the best provision / best practice initiatives

· Pathways to care

· Children’s trusts and their impact on Low Vision and 

multi-agency working

There was a question as to whether these issues were becoming quite broad. The possibility of linking the conference into a bigger one was raised; Mary and Rasmeet expressed some reservation about how to attract clinicians  (in particular) to a day that has a wider remit.  

It was agreed that Mary would reconvene the original Conference sub-group to talk about how to follow up these issues

Action: Mary to contact Rasmeet, Kay and Megan to arrange a meeting date.

Mary then returned to the issue of standards in Low Vision. She noted that at the last national LVSG meeting Anita Lightstone (Department of Health (DH) and RNIB) had reported that the DH were working on a document that would set standards in LV. This is to be launched at the ‘ Delivering the Vision’ (reporting on the LV pilots that have been funded by the DH) conference in January 2007. 

A draft of the standards is to go out to consultation before this date. Mary emphasised how important it is that this group is able to feed back into these standards – particularly as the pilots have only looked at adult service provision. 

Reference was made to the education standards. It was thought to be important that the group looking at the standards was aware of these.

Action: Mary to contact Kay Wrench with regard to the current standards in Education and to pass these on to Joy Myint who is facilitating the group looking at the LV standards. Mary to circulate the draft from this group as soon as it is available.

7.0 The Key-Worker (‘Yello’)

Mary reported that in light of the issues raised at the Conference she is confident that this issue is an important one. 

One thing that has further strengthened this view is the commitment from Action for Blind People to a similar role for adults. A small number of co-ordinators are now in post funded by Action for Blind People. She is therefore pursuing this with Heather Billington from the EyePOD group (formerly the Hospital Information Group). Mary is hoping to meet with a small group (including Wendy Sainsbury from NBCS) to discuss the possibility of the group adopting a pilot. 

There was some anxiety amongst members about the value of pursuing the idea of the co-ordinator in this way. There was particular concern about the issue of further adding to the post-code lottery in England and the sustainability of such a development. However it was agreed that Mary should continue to look at this with Wendy and other members and report back recommendations to the meeting.

8.0 Pre-school support

Mike B reported that he had received a reply from John Ford from the Early Support Programme requesting a meeting. It was agreed that 2 sub-group representatives from the group should meet with John and Mike to look at the issues.

The meeting thought that one of issues to talk about with John was the variability of awareness and information across the country. Evelyn noted that her area had been one of the pilot sites and so she had a different perspective from people in other areas. 

Mary suggested that one of the weak links was the roll out to clinical services. She was particular keen for John to hear how this has (or hasn’t been working) in eye clinics. Chris Kersey wondered whether Madeleine Spears who is the British and Irish Orthoptic lead on LV should be involved in the feedback.

Action: Mike B to arrange a meeting with 2 reps from this meeting.

Evelyn also noted that a new Development Journal for children with visual impairment has recently been made available.

This can be found on the web-site at 

http://www.earlysupport.org.uk/Default.aspx?tabid=501
There is a conference planned for November 1st. Speakers on visual impairment issues include Dr Alison Salt and Naomi Dale, Consultant Neurodevelopmental  Paediatrician and Consultant Clinical Psychologist, Great Ormond Street Hospital and Jackie Osborne – Specialist Advisory Teacher for the Visually Impaired.   

9.00 Every Child Matters

Deferred to the next meeting

11.00 Any Other Business

The Children’s Eye Group has organised a Conference in Newcastle. This is taking place on World Sight Day October 12th.

Details can be found at:

http://bisa.ncl.ac.uk/eye.php
Date and time of the next meeting

The date of the next meeting was arranged for Tuesday 6th February at 11:00 (to coincide with the CYPVI)

In view of problems attending the meeting in Sheffield it was agreed to continue meeting in London. Sue Wright agreed to arrange to book a room at RNIB Judd St.

